Community Preservation Committee

June 19, 2006
PRESENT, MEMBERS:  Mr. Hallin, Mr. Bjorklund, Ms. Butler, Mr. Leavitt, Mr. McKain, Mr. Pope, Mr. Stewart, Ms. Van Lenten
OTHERS:  Ms. Crowell, Mr. Bucca, Mr. Clark, Ms. Morrissey, Ms. Robbins
CALL TO ORDER-  7:00 p.m.

I.  ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS-

A.  Agenda:  MOTION by Mr. McKain, SECOND by Mr. Pope and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the agenda as submitted.

B.  Minutes:

1.  MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Pope, and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to accept the minutes of May 22, 2006 as corrected.

II. OLD  BUSINESS-

A.  Library Park-                         
Mr. Hallin said it was time to update the outline of how the $15,000 voted for administrative expenses should be spent, and referred to the plan for the parking area.  Mr. Leavitt said the Historical Society is giving serious thought as to whether it would be advisable to incorporate the plans for Lawson’s Tower with the overall project, especially with regard to landscaping.  They have done a marvelous job regarding renovating the tower, but serious thought must be given to the exterior.  It would make sense to coordinate it with what Tom Clark is doing for the library.  
Mr. Pope said it was essential to have one person in charge.  He fears having too many fingers in the pot.   Mr. Hallin said input from many people is good and will eventually make it possible to turn the project over to one person with others agreeing to accept his decisions.  
Mr. Leavitt agreed there should be one honcho, and places great trust in Tom Clark.  In response to a question by Mr. Pope, Mr. Leavitt and Mr. Hallin explained that Mr. Clark has an impressive background and did excellent work on the Tedeschi project.  
Mr. Pope said he has known Mr. McCann for many years and has great confidence in his ability to get things done.  Mr. Hallin said Mr. McCann told him he would like to hand the project off to Mr. Clark.  Mr. Pope said in that case he would also support Mr. Clark.  
Mr. Bjorklund said he had talked to Mr. Clark a few weeks ago, and believes this is really Mr. Clark’s project.  Other people who are involved are directing their comments to him expect him to develop a plan.  

Members agreed Mr. Clark should reach out to all pertinent entities and incorporate their input into the overall plan.  Mr. Hallin added that Mr. Clark is in touch with the Senior Center and their representatives are eager to participate.  

Mr. Pope asked if CPC is the sole source of funding for the project, and Mr. Hallin said once they have a cost estimate proponents will investigate what other funds may be available.  CPC will not be the only source.
Mr. Bjorklund observed that funds do not carry over to the next fiscal year, so money already voted should be used before the end of June.  Ms. Crowley will get signatures from the members.  Mr. Leavitt asked how much had been voted at Town Meeting and was told it was $35,000.

MOTION by Mr. Bjorklund, SECOND by Ms. Van Lenten and UNANIMOUSLY VOTED to reserve up to $15,000 in administrative funds for the library project, subject to receipt of an appropriate invoice.

B.  North River Park:

Mr. Hallin reported that the Conservation Commission would hold an informational session at the library on June 27 at 7:00 p.m. regarding North River Park.  The press and participants have been notified.  This will be the first of two or three public meetings.  Selectman Murray said the entire project will be addressed.  
Mr. Bjorklund said it was important to take care of the ramp as soon as possible, adding that some people are looking for additional parking as well as continued use of the ramp. Mr. Leavitt said CPC is not involved with regulations, as that issue is the responsibility of the Conservation Commission.  Mr. Hallin has received a number of phone calls, but has explained that funding and maintaining a ramp would not fall within allowable uses for CPA funds.
C.  Draft Application:  Mr. Hallin has developed a new draft for the CPC application.  It includes signage and other issues addressed by other towns.

Mr. Leavitt asked if October 15 is the deadline, adding that he felt somewhat squeezed last year.  Mr. Hallin said the deadline is arbitrary, but is related to the date of Town Meeting.  Members will discuss the possibility of changing it to October 1.
Mr. Murray who is also the Selectmen’s liaison to the Marine Park Committee, will bring up the matter of signage at their next meeting.  Ms. Van Lenten asked if applicants assume the cost of signage and was told they would.  Mr. Leavitt is presently working with Mat Brown on appropriate signage for the GAR Hall.

Mr. Leavitt also asked that the website be updated.

D.  Appointments:  In response to a question from the members, Mr. Murray said that the Selectmen would begin to make their appointments at the next meeting.  They are late getting started, and may not finish all the appointments in one meeting.  Mr. Bjorklund and Mr. Pope have requested reappointment.  
E.  Maxwell Trust:  Because the secretary had neglected to bring backup material, Mr. McKain asked Ms. Robbins to walk the committee through the verification of expenses incurred in the acquisition of the Litchfield property.  
Mr. Leavitt said he felt the material they had was very clear, and Mr. Hallin asked if there were any questions.  

Mr. Hallin said he had spoken to the Town Counsel regarding some of the items.  She said that as presented the Town was asked to pay for closing costs twice.  The second was incurred without any request by the Town.  With regard to ASTM on page 1, this is not required by the Town.  Some municipalities do ask for it in certain cases, but Scituate did not.  She was unclear about the Form A regarding real estate taxes.  Since Maxwell Trust was the owner up until the time the Town bought it, they should be responsible for the taxes.  
Mr. Leavitt noted that there had been some discussion regarding the Town reducing the taxes and asked how that stood.  Ms. Robbins said the Town might abate future taxes but would not refund anything that had been paid.  
Mr. Hallin referred to the statement that there was an error in the Town’s appraisal.  He disagreed, saying CPC used and accepted the appraisal they paid for.  Maxwell Trust requested the Buckland appraisal, and Mr. Hallin feels the cost was their responsibility.  CPC did authorize up to $5,000 to help with the closing on the property.  He feels the intent of Town Meeting was to pay $595,000 and he does not feel it would be prudent for CPC to pay another $14,000.  
Mr. Pope asked how Town Counsel felt about this issue, Mr. Hallin said she did not believe the Town had any obligation or responsibility to pay it. 
Mr. Leavitt said his concern was that a precedent might be set if CPC could go to Town Meeting and get a set amount, then, ex post facto, the sponsor could come back with administrative costs.  He said if CPC had included the amount in the original vote, then talked to the Advisory Committee and Town Meeting, he would not have a problem, but adding it after Town Meeting seems a little bit “squishy.”  In retrospect, paying the $15,000 may have been a mistake.  It was for a good purpose, but CPC should be very careful.

Mr. Hallin said the committee had said no to administrative funds after the fact in the past.  For example, the playground proponents came in and said they were over budget and their request for help was denied.  The applicant for the Stockbridge mill also had to pick up their additional costs.  

Mr. McKain said the playground had actually used the funds for another purpose, but Mr. Hallin said they had not done this.  Mr. Leavitt added that the Historical Society had gone $24,000 over budget, but they absorbed the cost themselves.  

Ms. Van Lenten noted the difference between buying from a private owner and from a non-profit entity, adding that without an intermediary it may be almost impossible to buy land in a timely manner in this town.  She asked if an intermediary had been used to purchase Marine Park and was told the Selectmen had brought in the Trust for Public Land and the Town did cover their administrative expenses because they were able to facilitate the purchase more quickly.  

Mr. McKain said the extra costs were in Maxwell’s original application and CPC voted $830,000.  It later went to $475,000 because the Tyburski appraisal was flawed.  Mr. Buckland demonstrated that it was flawed, and Tyburski went to $595,000.  

Mr. Hallin and Mr. Leavitt disagreed, saying Mr. Tyburski made an honest appraisal.  Mr. Hallin said Mr. Tyburski looked at other pieces of property that had sold in the area and put in an “arms length” appraisal.  He later changed his mind.  He later may have given a little under pressure, but made it clear he didn’t think he made a mistake.
Mr. McKain said if one’s professional stature is based on ability, there is no way he would have bent to that extent.

Mr. Hallin noted that there were three other estimates that were lower, and Mr. Leavitt said Mr. Van Lenten had told them it is very common for appraisers to get together and bend a little.  It had been expected that these appraisers would meet but it never happened.
Ms. Van Lenten said that although she would not be returning next year she would like to suggest that CPC reexamine the whole appraisal process and how the value of land is determined.  Perhaps there should be workshops on the subject.  She added that this procedure has been time-consuming and expensive.  There must be different appraisals for different uses.
Mr. Pope said he would never accept an appraisal from someone who was trying to sell the Town something, but perhaps something could be worked out.  CPC should get its own independent appraiser.  Ms. Van Lenten said this still begged the question as to what kind of appraiser should be retained.  Land acquired for low cost housing, for example, might have different criteria from land acquired for open space.  Mr. Hallin added that the potential for commercial use was considered regarding Marine Park.  Perhaps instead of looking for a number we should look for a range.
Mr. Leavitt noted that Mr. Tyburski had come in with his appraisal and explained why he considered the land undevelopable.  Buckland came in with another figure.  Perhaps the board had been a little naïve, but Ms. Van Lenten may have a very good point.  We should be careful who we bring in and what kind of instructions we give regarding the issue of development.
Ms. Van Lenten observed that she had asked Mr. Tyburski how he would have appraised the Emerald Necklace and he admitted he was not qualified to give this kind of appraisal.  

Mr. McKain asked if there is any benefit to CPC to having appraisals come in low, and members agreed that they want appraisals to be fair.  
Mr. McKain added that despite earlier controversy, when Town Meeting voted on the $595,000, there was a unanimous vote in favor.  Mr. Pope said that when CPC, the Advisory Committee, and the Board of Selectmen all favor an article, it will pass at Town Meeting.  Nevertheless, CPC has an obligation to do due diligence.  The Town is getting comfortable with trusting the committee.
Ms. Butler noted that it all boils down to the best use of the land.  If land is buildable, it will be more expensive, even though the best use may be conservation.  Mr. Hallin suggested that the existence of a conservation restriction further confused the issue.  

Mr. Leavitt said he agreed the land could be looked at as developable or as conservation land.  His own view was that the $475,000 was technical, but he had no problem going with the higher figure.  On this issue, however, he will vote against it because if the Trust is to be reimbursed for the costs they have submitted it should be through the regular budgetary process beginning with the Advisory Committee.  Taking it from administrative funds goes around the process.

Ms. Van Lenten asked if CPC paid for administrative costs on the Moncy purchase.  Mr. Hallin replied that they did, but this case was different because the committee did not ask the Maxwell Trust to buy the Litchfield property.  He did not know they were going to buy it until the Purchase and Sale was signed.  

Ms. Robbins said Mr. Litchfield was unwilling to wait on the sale, and at an earlier date the CPC had expressed an interest in having the Trust buy and hold it.  Mr. Hallin repeated that this was not his recollection, adding that Mr. Litchfield had been trying to build on the land for fifteen years.  Ms. Robbins said if the Trust had not acted in a timely fashion the Town would not now own the property.  It would be a 40B.

Ms. Robbins said that during the process of holding the land Maxwell Trust did pay $30,000 in estimated costs.  She was under the impression that if their expenses went beyond the $595,000 which was for the land only, we could come back to seek reimbursement.  She said the Moncy reimbursement was for the same thing.  She was surprised to learn that Town Counsel said Scituate did not require a title search.  It was required for Moncy because there is an old dump on the site and without the title search people would be able to drive up and dump trash there.  A similar survey of the back property would make sense on Litchfield.  The Town now has an accurate, clean survey of the property that would be needed for a conservation restriction.  She reiterated that these are legitimate costs.
Mr. Leavitt said he was not arguing the legitimacy of the costs but that they should have been part of the original package presented at Town Meeting.  Ms. Robbins asked what she should have done and Mr. Leavitt said all other proponents have handled the matter.  The Historical Society had expenses regarding deed restrictions and just paid them.  
Ms. Robbins noted that the Trust put $390,000 into the Moncy property.  It is not as if they have not contributed.  Mr. Leavitt said if CPC is to pay administrative costs they should have been factored in.  

Mr. Hallin said the Trust was not authorized to act as CPC’s agent with Mr. Litchfield.  In the case of Moncy they worked together on the purchase.  He does not believe the Selectmen or Town Administrator would accept the bills if they were submitted.  He further does not know how they could explain to the taxpayer why the Town is paying twice for the tax liability.
Ms. Van Lenten asked, if the CPC bought the property, would they not end up paying for the survey, hazardous waste search, etc.  Mr. Hallin said the hazardous waste search would not necessarily be required.  Ms. Van Lenten agreed, but said it would be prudent for property that would be opened up to the public, since such waste has been a problem in various parts of town.  

Mr. Hallin said an owner who wished to sell property to CPC would have it surveyed and Ms. Robbins said the Appleton property was not surveyed.  


Ms. Morrissey asked if CPC could ever pay administrative costs.  Mr. Hallin said they can and have paid administrative costs so long as they are part of a Town-approved process.  Mr. Leavitt said he had no problem with any of the individual items, but CPC asks sponsoring groups to get as much paid as possible through other sources so there will be sufficient money for other purchases.  It was his belief that these costs had been negotiated out of the Litchfield purchase before Town Meeting

Ms. Morrissey asked if, when the appraisal came in at $475,000, Maxwell Trust should have amended their proposal to include administrative costs.  Mr. Leavitt said his recollection was that at one point Maxwell’s attorney had asked how much CPC would pay above the $475,000.  Mr. Leavitt said he suggested $600,000 and other members came up with other figures.  That would be for the land, but not administrative expenses, which he believed had been negotiated out.  He feels this experience will be valuable in the future as it will cause them all to be more thorough and precise.

Mr. Hallin said his main problem was that Maxwell incurred the expenses without any CPC input.

Mr. Pope suggested that Maxwell Trust should have given the committee a heads up, and Mr. McKain said $30,000 was included in the application.  Mr. Leavitt agreed, but added it was later negotiated out.  

Ms. Morrissey asked when, in the process, they could have said, “If the appraisal is $475,000, just for the land, can we resubmit the $30,000?”  and Mr. Leavitt said it could have been negotiated.  

Mr. Hallin added that when the issue came up for a vote, it was noted that the conservation restriction still had not been removed.  He recalled asking if the Trust would like to withdraw the application, take care of the restriction, then come back for a vote without prejudice.
Ms. Brennan said this was new to her, and she had some questions.  Does the new application stipulate that the applicant should assume administrative costs?  She was told that to date only Mr. Hallin and Ms. Crowley had seen the draft application and it is not yet been voted on.  Mr. Leavitt does not feel it should be on the application because in some cases in some cases CPC money can be used for administrative costs.  
Ms. Brennan asked at what point in the process an applicant who wanted to sell land to the Town at less than market value would be aware of the need to pay administrative costs and Mr. Hallin said it would all be discussed before the committee voted.  Ms. Brennan asked if there is a guidebook, and Mr. Hallin said individual towns and individual lands differ.  
Ms. Brennan said her perception is that the members were making decisions as they went along and Mr. Leavitt said most committees do.  In this case he would have no problem paying for administration if it had been included in the application from the beginning of the process.  
Ms. Brennan asked what the $5,000 voted for administration covered and was told it was used for legal fees, personnel, supplies, etc.   She said the process seemed like a nightmare, but she feels both sides learned a great deal.  She asked if there might be a middle ground, such as paying 50% of the cost.  Mr. Hallin said he could not justify a payment that had not gone before the Selectmen or Advisory Committee.  He thinks if it were submitted to them it would be returned with a red marker through it.  Mr. Hallin said he has great respect for Maxwell Trust.  They have worked with them before to bring valuable acquisitions to Town Meeting.  Nevertheless, he does not feel paying taxes should be the committee’s responsibility, and he does not think CPC should pay for another appraisal.  They already paid for four, and there was very little wiggle room among them. 
Ms. Brennan said it appears to her that a group of people got together to save a piece of land for the Town.  She does not think the procedure should be adversarial.  

Mr. Hallin said the issue is not really about land, it is about money.  The Maxwell Trust had purchased something they could not finance, so they came to CPC for help.  They said they could not afford to fulfill the agreement they had made.  CPC felt that the land had value, and worked with them.  The committee also worked with Cohasset and got some money from them.  So yes, we worked together.  They calculated that it would go a little smoother and a little faster than it did.  It was about money and financing.  We felt the land was valuable, they did a lot of work to acquire it, and eventually we did acquire it at Town Meeting.  We may have different positions but we will get together a Purchase and Sale agreement and buy the land.  

Ms. Brennan said if Maxwell Trust had not purchased the land the Town would not own it now.  Mr. Hallin said it was impossible to guess what would have happened down the road.

Mr. Leavitt said there are no good guys and bad guys in this situation.  Each member must vote according to his best judgement.

Ms. Van Lenten asked if she was correct in believing the committee had allocated $355,000 for a survey and to look at deeds in the South Swamp.  She wished someone from the Conservation Commission were present.  Possibly CPC would have purchased the Litchfield property in the future, but without the survey and examination of deeds it would be difficult to justify where their property lines are.  These issues come up all the time when development is considered.  Presently the Conservation Commission is in possession of many deeds but they don’t know where the land is located.  The survey and the hazardous waste study are valuable items to have, since we know exactly where the property is located and that there is no hazardous waste on it.   We will not in the future be liable for cleaning up an area should hazardous wastes be discovered there.
Mr. McKain asked if the Town would now have to pay the closing costs again and was told that it would.

Mr. Pope told Ms. Brennan that CPC has a responsibility to spend its funds wisely.  The first proposal that came from Maxell valued the Litchfield property at over a million dollars and said it was offering the Town a deal by getting it for $830,000.  The title was clear and did not have a conservation restriction.  It probably would have been purchased if CPC had not done due diligence and had it appraised four times.  They came up with a price that was substantially different from $830,000 or a million - $595,000.  Everyone on the board wants to buy open space to keep it from development.  The issue is the fair price to pay.  They could have paid $830,000. but negotiated the price of $595,000 with Maxwell Trust.  It isn’t that CPC and Maxwell Trust are at loggerheads.  It is, as Mr. Hallin said, about the money.  It isn’t about not buying the land; it’s about paying a fair price as representatives of the Town.  Maxwell bought the land, then came to CPC and asked for help.  Negotiations began, and they arrived at $595,000.
Ms. Brennan said she is not critical of either side.  She merely thinks this was an incredible opportunity for the Town to buy important land at a bargain price.  If the Town bought it directly from the Litchfields they would have to pay closing costs as they did with Moncy.
Mr. Hallin said it was a totally different purchase.  The Moncy property consisted of five large parcels - CPC’s three parcels and two parcels that Maxwell Trust had purchased and were now locked off.  It was a matter of a purchase of ours and another group’s purchase coming together to make a synergy.  We got 40% more land than we paid for, so paying for the closing costs made sense.
Ms. Brennan said it sounded as if Maxwell Trust gave even a bigger bang for the buck and she could not understand why CPC would not pay for the closing.

Mr. Pope explained that CPC is paying for the Town’s closing.  Maxwell Trust is asking that CPC also pay for their closing with Litchfield.
MOTION by Mr. Leavitt, SECOND by Mr. Pope to move the question.  The motion to move the question failed.
Mr. McKain said that if Maxwell Trust had not, with Mr. Hallin’s approval, retained Buckland to consult with Tyburski, Mr. Tyburski would not have raised his appraisal by $120,000 and the Town would not have the land.  There was considerable discussion regarding this, but no consensus was reached.  

Mr. Leavitt again stated that his only objection was the timing of the submission and Mr. McKain said CPC should act as an independent body and not depend on the opinion of the Board of Selectmen.  Mr. Hallin said he frequently listens to Town Counsel.  Mr. McKain said he agreed with Mr. Hallin on the issue of taxes.
Ms. Butler suggested that the committee go through the invoices.  MOTION by Ms. Van Lenten, SECOND by Ms. Butler to consider the invoices item by item, not as a whole.  The motion passed with Mr. Hallin opposed and all others present and voting in favor.  

The items for which Maxwell Trust requested reimbursement were:

1.  Closing costs, 12/17/05

$4,103.50

Failed 3 aye, 3 no

2.  Hazardous Waste Study

$1,100.40

Failed 3 aye, 3 no

3.  Survey and Form A Plan

     314 Clapp Road


$1,496.14

Failed
3 aye, 3 no

4.  Real Estate Taxes


$1,070.40






$1,835.00

Failed Unanimous

5.  Buckland Appraisal

$4,809.00

Failed  3 aye, 3 no
F.  NEW BUSINESS
1.  Ms. Robbins said that Attorney Richard Henderson will handle the closing.  Mr. Hallin said he would have Town Counsel get in touch with him.

2.  Conservation Restriction, Litchfield:  Mr. Hallin will attend a meeting in Cohasset.  Cohasset and Maxwell Trust will be on the Conservation Restriction.  There will be no cost to the Town of Scituate.  Vinnie Kalishes will use the State approved document in drafting the Conservation Restriction.  

3.  Next Meeting:  July 17 at 7:30 p.m.
ADJOURNMENT – 8:20 p.m.

MOTION by Mr. Hallin, SECOND by Mr. McKain and unanimously voted to adjourn.

Respectfully submitted,

Claire McDonough
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